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SITE NAME:  WEXFORD HARBOUR AND SLOBS SPA 
 
SITE CODE:  004076 
 
 
Wexford Harbour is the lowermost part of the estuary of the River Slaney, a major 
river that drains much of the south-east region.  The site is divided between the 
natural estuarine habitats of Wexford Harbour, the reclaimed polders known as the 
North and South ‘Slobs’, and the tidal section of the River Slaney.  The seaward 
boundary extends from the Rosslare peninsula in the south to the area just west of The 
Raven Point in the north.   Shallow marine water is a principal habitat, but at low tide 
extensive areas of intertidal flats are exposed.  These vary from rippled sands in 
exposed areas to sandy-muds in the more sheltered areas, especially at Hopeland and 
the inner estuary to the west of Wexford bridge.  The flats support a rich macro-
invertebrate fauna, including the bivalves Cockle (Cerastoderma edule), Baltic Tellin 
(Macoma balthica) and Peppery Furrow-shell (Scrobicularia plana), the polychaetes 
Lugworm (Arenicola marina), Catworm (Nepthys hombergi) and Ragworm (Hediste 
diversicolor) and the crustacean Corophium volutator.  Beds of mussels (Mytilus 
edulis) also occur.  Salt marshes fringe the intertidal flats, especially in the sheltered 
areas such as Hopeland and towards Castlebridge.  The Slobs are two flat areas of 
farmland, mainly arable and pasture grassland, empoldered behind 19th century sea-
walls.  The lands are drained by a network of channels which flow into two central 
channels, in parts several hundred metres in width.  Water from the channels is 
pumped into the sea with electric pumps.  The channels often support swamp 
vegetation.  The river section of the site is extensive, extending to Enniscorthy, a 
distance of almost 20 km from Wexford town.  It is noticeably tidal as far as 
Edermine Bridge but with tidal influence right up to Enniscorthy.  In places, such as 
the Macmine marshes, it is several hundreds metres wide and here reedswamp is well 
developed. 
 
The site is a Special Protection Area (SPA) under the E.U. Birds Directive, of special 
conservation interest for the following species: Little Grebe, Great Crested Grebe, 
Cormorant, Grey Heron, Bewick’s Swan, Whooper Swan, Greenland White-fronted 
Goose, Light-bellied Brent Goose, Shelduck, Wigeon, Teal, Mallard, Pintail, Scaup, 
Goldeneye, Red-breasted Merganser, Hen Harrier, Coot, Oystercatcher, Golden 
Plover, Grey Plover, Lapwing, Knot, Sanderling, Dunlin, Black-tailed Godwit, Bar-
tailed Godwit, Curlew, Redshank, Black-headed Gull, Lesser Black-backed Gull and 
Little Tern.  The site is also of special conservation interest for holding an assemblage 
of over 20,000 wintering waterbirds.  The E.U. Birds Directive pays particular 
attention to wetlands, and as these form part of this SPA, the site and its associated 
waterbirds are of special conservation interest for Wetland & Waterbirds. 
 
The site is of international importance for several species of waterbirds but also 
because it regularly supports well in excess of 20,000 waterbirds (average peak of 
49,030 for the 5 winters 1996/97-2000/01).  Wexford Harbour and Slobs is one of the 
top three sites in the country for numbers and diversity of wintering birds.  The 



combination of estuarine habitats, including shallow waters for grebes, diving duck 
and seaduck, and the farmland of the polders, which include freshwater drainage 
channels, provides optimum feeding and roost areas for a wide range of species. Of 
particular importance is that it is one of the two most important sites in the world for 
Greenland White-fronted Goose (9,353) (all given figures for species are average 
peaks for the 5 winters 1995/96-1999/00).  The geese feed almost entirely within the 
Slobs and roost at The Raven (a separate SPA).   The site also has internationally 
important populations of Mute Swan (543), Light-bellied Brent Goose (1,469), Bar-
tailed Godwit (1,696) and Black-tailed Godwit (790). 
 
There are at least a further 26 species of wintering waterbirds which occur in numbers 
of national importance, i.e. Great Crested Grebe (117), Little Grebe (82), Cormorant 
(495), Grey Heron (52), Whooper Swan (100), Bewick’s Swan (191), Shelduck (753), 
Wigeon (2,752), Teal (1,538), Mallard (3,290), Pintail (66), Scaup (339), Goldeneye 
(182), Red-breasted Merganser (209), Coot (351), Oystercatcher (1,493), Golden 
Plover (5,013), Grey Plover (1,279), Lapwing (11,826), Knot (453), Sanderling (210), 
Dunlin (2,485),  Curlew (1,771), Redshank (555), Black-headed Gull (5,977) and 
Lesser Black-backed Gull (1,086).  Other species that use the site include Ringed 
Plover (69), Turnstone (41), Greenshank (12), Shoveler (24), Tufted Duck (114), 
Pochard (218), Common Gull (100+) and Little Egret.  Several of the above 
populations represent substantial proportions of the national totals, especially 
Shelduck (5.2%), Scaup (5.3%), Red-breasted Merganser (5.7%) and Grey Plover 
(19.9% and the top site in the country).  The Slobs is the most important and indeed 
one of the few sites in the country which supports a regular flock of Bewick’s Swan.  
Numbers of wintering birds are often swelled by hard-weather movements from 
Britain and Europe, notably Golden Plover and Lapwing.   
 
The site is a regular location for scarce passage waders such as Ruff, Spotted 
Redshank and Green Sandpiper, as well as Curlew Sandpiper in varying numbers.    
The rare Wood Sandpiper is seen each year, mainly in autumn.   
 
Short-eared Owl and Hen Harrier are regular visitors to the Slobs during winter.  Of 
particular note is the presence of a Hen Harrier communal roost site with a five year 
mean peak count of 5 birds (2005/06 to 2009/10). 
 
The site is important for Little Tern as it has can hold a nationally important breeding 
colony (12 pairs in 1995 and 30 pairs in 2000).  The Slobs support a nesting colony of 
Tree Sparrow, a very localised species in Ireland that is listed in the Irish Red Data 
Book.  Another very localised breeding species, Reed Warbler, is well established 
within the swamp vegetation along the River Slaney and on the South Slob (estimated 
as at least 10 pairs). 
 
A range of duck species breed, including Teal, Tufted Duck and, probably in most 
years, Shoveler. 
 
Wexford Harbour and Slobs SPA is one of the most important ornithological sites in 
the country supporting internationally important populations of Greenland White-
fronted Goose, Light-bellied Brent Goose, Black-tailed Godwit and Bar-tailed 
Godwit.  In addition, it has 26 species of wintering waterbirds with populations of 



national importance and nationally important numbers of breeding Little Tern.  Also 
of significance is that several of the species which occur regularly are listed on Annex 
I of the E.U. Birds Directive, i.e. Little Egret, Whooper Swan, Bewick’s Swan, 
Greenland White-fronted Goose, Hen Harrier, Golden Plover, Bar-tailed Godwit, 
Ruff, Wood Sandpiper, Little Tern and Short-eared Owl.  The site is an important 
centre for research, education and tourism.  Wexford Wildfowl Reserve, located 
within Wexford Harbour and Slobs SPA, is a Ramsar Convention site, a Biogenetic 
Reserve and a Statutory Nature Reserve.  Parts of the Wexford Harbour and Slobs 
SPA are also designated as Wildfowl Sanctuaries. 
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